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Interest Rate Costs

Recently, several major banking institutions have addressed the
problem of escalating debt upon graduating physicians, mid-life
practitioners and even seasoned healthcare providers; despite
historically low rates for prime customers. Unfortunately, one may still
wonder how many clinicians truly appreciate the risks associated with
usurious interest rates for homes, cars, medical equipment and other
consumer items; as we offer the following review to reduce this peril.

Simple Interest

Simple interest is merely the pro-rata interest on a loan or deposit
and represents the most basic interest rate type.

For example, for every $ 100 Dr. Smith borrows at 12 % annual
interest, he pays twelve dollars per year. The interest is calculated by
multiplying the principal, or original amount, by the interest rate in
decimal form (100 X .12). The interest remains the same, year after
year, until the arrangement is terminated. Unfortunately, simple
interest rarely applies to real life since it is usually compounded.

Add on Interest Loans

Add on interest immediately attaches the annual interest amount, to
the principal amount, at the beginning of the payment period.
Payments are then made according to the number of years required.
The following formula is useful:

Add-on-Interest minus Payment = Total Interest on Balance
______________________

                                                              Number of Payments

For example, if Dr. Smith borrows $10,000 at 8% add on interest, he
will repay $10,000 plus $ 800 ($10,000 X 8%) or $10,800, divided by
twelve months, for a total of $900 per month, since $ 900/month X 12
months equals $10,800. This is an expensive way to borrow money,
but not as expensive as the discounted method discussed below.
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Discounted Interest Loans

When using the discounted interest method, the interest amount is
deducted from the principal right up front. Notice that this is the
opposite of add-on-interest which is applied up front.

For example, if Dr. Smith borrows the same $ 10,000 at a discounted
interest rate of 8%, he will only receive a $9,200 loan, since $10,000
- $800 is $9,200. Obviously, the discount method is the most
expense way to borrow money and the most profitable way to lend
money. Always avoid borrowing money using this method, if possible.

Annual Percentage Rate

Most financial institutions advertise an annual percentage rates
(APR) for loans, deposits and investments. This can be misleading.
The APR is the periodic interest rate multiplied by the number of
periods a year. If the APR is 12%, and interest is compounded
monthly, you receive (or pay) 1% of your balance each month, and
the balance shifts with each compounding.

If Dr. Smith deposits $ 100 dollars at 12% APR compounded
monthly, he receives $ 1 interest the first month (1% of $100), $1.10
the second month (1% of $101), and so forth. If compounding is
daily, the interest accumulates at the rate of 1/365 of the APR each
day.  Unless interest is compounded annually, the APR will be lower
than the effective annual interest rate, discussed below.

Effective Interest Rates

It is important to differentiate between the effective interest rate and
the APR, which is often the most prominent figure in advertisements
for business equipment, consumer goods and financial services
(loans, annuities, IRA's, CD's, investment analysis, college funding or
retirement planning). Although the APR is the periodic interest rate
multiplied by the number of periods per year, the effective annual
interest rate is the periodic rate, compounded.
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In our case, if the APR is 12%, compounded monthly, the monthly
interest rate is 1% and the effective annual rate is the monthly rate
compounded for 12 periods. Therefore, if your calculation is for a
single year, you can treat the effective rate as simple interest. If you
deposit (or borrow) $1,000 at 12% APR, the effective rate is 12.68%,
and interest for the first year is about $126.80 (12.68% of $1,000).
For longer periods, you can use the effective interest rate as the
periodic interest rate, compounded annually.

"Rule of 72" (Double your Money)

The number of periods required to double a lump sum of money can
be quickly estimated by using what is known as the "Rule of 72". To
get the number of periods, usually years, just divide 72 by the
periodic interest rate, expressed as a whole number (not a decimal).

For example, if the annual interest rate is 10%, it will take about 7.2
years (72/10) to double any lump cache of money. Conversely, you
can also calculate the interest rate required to double your money in
a given period by dividing 72 by the term. Thus, to double your
money in ten years, you need to earn about 7.2% annual interest
(72/10) = 7.2%). This "quick and dirty" method is mentally performed
and is very useful when evaluating some investments.

"Rule of 78"

According to this method, interest is front end loaded, like a home
mortgage, to discourage prepayment of a loan and consequently
preserve the lender's profit.

In other words, it is a method of calculating installment loan interest
rebates. The number 78 comes from the 1954 Congress approved
method of accelerated tax depreciation, known as the "Sum of the
Years Digits" (SOYD) method (i.e., 12 + 11 + 10 + 9 ....... = 78). This
fact is important because, throughout the period of a loan, even
though the payments are all the same, the portions that are interest
and principal are very different. The calculations are very difficult and
lenders use standardized charts or sophisticated computer software
to determine rebates.
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Using such methods, for example, a one-year loan shows that, in the
first payment, 15.38% of the interest due is paid off, and by the sixth
month, 73.08% of the interest is paid off. This means, that if a doctor
takes a one year equipment loan with a total interest charge of $ 100
and pays the loan off in full with the sixth payments, he or she will not
get an interest rebate of $ 50, but only $ 26.92, since $ 73.08 of the
interest has already been prepaid. Most ethical lenders use simple
interest rates for loan rebates, and the Rule of 78 is considered
unfair by many authorities. Therefore, it is important to check any
loan agreements before you sign, if there is a chance you will prepay,
in order to avoid this "penalty".

"Rule of 116"

A derivative of the Rule of 72 is the Rule of 116.  This determines the
number of years it takes for a principal amount to be tripled and is
calculated by dividing the annual interest rate into 116.  The Rules of
72 and 78 are very handy for figuring the amount of interest
payments made or growth of funds invested. They can also be used
in reverse to calculate at what rate of interest money must be
invested to double or triple in a certain number of years.

The "Magic" of Compound Interest

Common to most lending institutions today is compound interest. In
this case, the fee for borrowing money includes not only interest on
principal, but also interest on interest. The interest is compounded, or
added-up, at regular intervals. The actual dollar amount of interest
grows more rapidly as the number of compounding periods
increases. Obviously, interest charges accrue due much faster using
this method. It is the cause of much consumer debt and financial
misery in this country.

Ex-President George W. Bush strengthened creditor’s rights while
President Obama reversed the most egregious of these new creditor
powers. Of course, compound interest is beneficial if you receive the
interest, rather than pay it. In fact, Albert Einstein called this almost
magical growth of interest, the "Eighth Wonder of the World".
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Example Scenario:

Dr. Jones is about to purchase some short-lived medical office
equipment [like an eMR system] and the sales representative tells
him that the most important financial consideration is the monthly
payment (i.e., keep it as low as possible). However, Dr. Miller, a
friend, suggests the Annual Percentage Rate is a better
measurement. Who is correct and what is the cheapest way to
borrow the money?

Solution:

The salesman wants to close the deal, and minimize monthly cash
outflow at the expense of increasing total cash outlay over the course
of the loan, and prolonging the debt burden. This is no bargain!
Fortunately, Dr. Jones was given better information by his colleague
about the APR, which allows consumers to compare "apples to
apples", when considering interest rate expenses; all else being
equal. The Annual Percentage Rate is a federally mandated method
of determining the true cost of a loan and is calculated based on time
value of money principles. The APR must be disclosed to the
consumer under the Consumer Credit Protection Act of 1968. This
requirement is also known as the Truth in Lending legislation.

The method is advantageous because, except for simple interest that
is almost never used in business, the APR is one of the least
expensive ways to borrow money.

For example, when we compare the (above) interest rate methods on
a $ 10,000 loan, compounded monthly at 8%, for one year, we note
the following comparisons:

For more practice, use the above examples to crunch the numbers
and satisfy yourself of these figures.  Of course, a favorable APR is
no bargain if the purchase price is exorbitant. Therefore, shop around
for price and quality and don't forget that used but functional office
equipment may be the best transaction of all. Remember, it is usually
always wise to decrease your operating assets if patient care quality
is uncompromised.
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CONCLUSION
The risks associated with usurious interest rates for medical
equipment, and other consumer items have been reviewed and
offered for your understanding and consideration.

CONTACT:
Ann Miller RN MHA CMP®

Phone: 770-448-0769
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THE END


